THE ASSOCIATION

Howdy folks! With spring in full swing, and summer around the corner, it’s time to gear up for another year of Alumni activities as well. While we’re still ironing out some of the details, we wanted to give you a heads up now, so you can mark your calendars, and get involved. We also wanted to update you on recent Board news, as well as news from your fellow alums. 

In this issue:

Help Wanted for Work Weekend: June 10

Board Notes

Dorney Plans: September 23

Musings from the Stairway…

Lehigh/Lafayette: November  18

Eight years and counting

And more…

Tool Time: Saturday, June 10 (10:30 – 5:30)

With the Annex vacant for the summer, now’s the time to whip it back into shape for next year’s renters. We need help with everything from repairs and painting to general cleanup, so handy or not, there’s a job waiting for you. With the help of volunteers like you, over the past few years, we’ve been able to:

All these repairs were completed with no cost other than materials (and a few pizzas…ok, a lotta pizza!)

The annex continues to generate income for the Association, with the outstanding help of Mike Sicinski, and once-a-year help from our volunteer crew.  So now’s the time – keep the date open, c’mon down, and pitch in!

Notes from the Alumni Board:

· Annex Notes from Mike Sicinski.  We had some sewer line backups this spring so the sewer line was scoped.  We will need to replace the old ceramic to cast iron pipe junction in the cellar.  Mike is reviewing estimates to have the work done.  The annex will be empty this summer, so this is a great opportunity to clean out any extraneous junk left over by previous tenants.  Also, this year’s work weekend will include replacement of the front porch rug, replacement of the cellar door, and the usual painting and cleaning efforts.

· Annex Mortgage.  Mike Sicinski has finally gotten through to TEP National about the lien held by the fraternity on our annex.  Apperently, a change in management and impending audits by the IRS have motivated National to strike a deal.  Mike was able to get the new guy in charge, George Hassenberg, to accept an offer to buy out the remainder of the mortgtage held by National.  Pending final approval by the usual gang of lawyers and beancounters, we should finally be in possession of the Annex Title.  Great job Mike!  
Also, as a side note, it looks like the new management of National is making some changes for the good.  Besides negotiating in good faith with us, George has also pledged support in any recolonization efforts that the future may hold for us.  

· Leadership.  It’s coming time to beg again.  We who are helping keep this association alive and kicking need some help.  While it is rewarding and fun to keep in touch all of the friends we made at school, doing all of the planning for the few events that we do can get tedious at times.  We really need a few able bodies to help us out with some time, some initiative, and some leadership so that we can continue to keep the friendships and comraderie that we developed at Lehihg alive in the years to follow.  Please feel free to contact any of the existing board members so that we can talk about how each of you may help contribute just a little more to our organization.  Thank you all for the assistance that you’ve provided already, and I hope to be speaking with you soon.
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Saturday September 23

We’re heading back to Dorney in September, for another fun-filled day of ‘coasters, barbecue, and family fun. Last year’s September date was ideal – sunny, warm (not hot), and best of all – no lines! More info to come regarding the Association-sponsored group rate, and the free afternoon barbecue. We’ll also have rooms blocked at the nearby Rt 22 & Rt 309 Days Inn. We’re always looking for new ideas, so  let us know if you want to help or try something new. Email Greg Bury, Guild68@hotmail.com, or phone (718) 267-0903. Look for more info in the next newsletter!

Moment of silence…Some sad news in the world of TEP to pass on. "TK" (fraternity dog extrodinare) and house mascot in the mid 1980’s passed away in July of this past year at the age of 16 years. She leaves behind some an unknown number of sons and daughters and granddogs.
Preacher Jake and his preaching of the month…As it is said in www.Psalms 38:2.com, “Thou shalt continually provide updates to thou home and email addresses to thou Hal Frasch or thou shall clean the bathrooms until such time thou has in fact updated thou home and email addresses to thou Hal. Praise be the TEP/TAK address book.” Well, from the past mailings and my attempts to lazily make contact to various brothers/sisters via what I thought to be an up-to-date email address summary, it seems like we’ve got many outdated addresses. If you’re aware of address changes to the attached summary (home/email/jail cell), please, please, I beg you, please pass along to Hal Frasch, the keeper of the addresses, at HalFrasch@aol.com (hopefully that email address works). No cash payment is required. Kudos to the three following brothers who did pass along email address updates: Fred Kaplan (1972), who’s new email address is FredKap@PacBell.net, Jack Laveson (1967, the year of Yaz and the Sox), who’s new email address is j.i.laveson@ieee.org, and Aaron P. Shefter (1983), who’s new email address is nas@mywebusa.com. Shame on the rest of you. (Unfortunately, those three brothers had no other news updates in their lives except that their email addresses changed; I’ve made up some stuff below, though, to fill up some extra space). 

Lookie at all the names…You’ll see by the length of this newsletter about ¼ to ¼.1 of the TEP/TAK brothers/sisters have been named in some form or fashion. That’s a lot of history. This Editor would like to personally thank Jeff “Jake” Miller (1984) for his hard work and dedication in attempting to contact as many folks and even mascots (most were dead though) as he could over the past few months to accumulate the news et al for this here newsletter. It was a tremendous, tremendous, tremendous effort, as you’ll see, going above and beyond anyone’s expectations, and I’m sure this Editor (Jake) speaks for every one of the readers in supporting a trophy to be named in his honor. Yes, a trophy. The Jake Newsletter Award sound nice. What, what’s that? There’s no more trophies? B-b-b-b-but what about all the effort that was expended? Oh, darn! Seriously, though, the newsletter seems to serve as a great way for everyone to keep in touch and while it’s highly unlikely the next one will be as comprehensive, it is this Editor’s goal, even if there’s no new trophy named after Jake. The only way that happens is if each and every one of you either email your update to Jake at jeff.miller@adelphiacom.com, or send him a line at Miller’s Mountain, Coudersport, PA 16915. It’s as easy as that. I’ve attached a simple form to fill out, so it can’t get much easier. Try it, you’ll like it. [By the way, while names of brothers/sisters are in bold, and years graduated (to the extent known) are in parenthesis, the years of brothers who graduated 1970 and before are bolded as well, just because it’s cool to see what’s up with these original brothers].

Musings from the stairway…Editor’s note: Mark Seal (1986), along with several hundred other brothers and sisters, let this Editor know they truly have enjoyed my contributions to the Association through these newsletters (couldn’t have been anything else, as I did nothing during my days in the house). While I do appreciate everyone’s support and touching words, however, I’ve assumed these compliments are just meant to butter up this Editor so I would not abuse them in this newsletter…yeah, right! Here goes…Mark Gambino (1988) works for IBM in Poughkeepsie, NY, and has been travelling as of late to Dublin, Munich, Cancun, Colorado, San Fran and the like (wow, tough job). As Mark puts it, “Some things learned in the TEP days are ingrained forever - a pong table that doesn't have a beer on it (and beer stains) just doesn't look right; the same is true for hot dogs that don't have greeker sauce on them. Lehigh training sure comes in handy at conferences where you are in meetings/presentations all night, out all night drinking BEvERages with customers, and repeat that whole process many days in a row. (Editor’s note: I don’t recall anything like that in my Lehigh days). Work nowadays is a lot like being a pledge warden; the pledges (new hires) think they know it all when in reality they “know nothing” (as quoted by Sargeant Schultz) and require intensive training. The one big difference between Lehigh and work in the real world is that waking up at the crack of noon is frowned upon in the real world (as is doing crack at noon).” Kevin Fasic (1987 TAK #253) provides the following random thoughts, memories, unanswered mysteries, bad dreams, or pure fabrications from his Lehigh days (before you begin reading this, go to the bathroom as it’s a fairly long summary, even after being edited down quite a bit): “Does anyone else recall that grape gloop was the only real cure for a hangover? Does anyone remember if Mark Gambino actually made it to a Saturday morning clean-up when he was a pledge? Did Carl Pierce (1987) ever speak in a normal conversational tone? Does Rob "Bonehead" Greenfield (1985) still have his lower lip? (I successfully quit my disgusting tobacco habit a number of years ago - can't exactly ask the Court to provide a spitoon during oral argument.) Does Danny Marshall (1990) still wear a collared shirt? Do Pete Tlapa (1990) and Heike Welling (1989) still get together on Wednesday nights to wrestle each other into submission after heavy pub night drinking? Does Rob Smither (1989) still (editor has deleted the rest of the recollection due to children in the room, sorry Kevin; Rob, but do you still?) Can Rich Zeiger (1984) still do somersaults off of the living room stairs (and everything else)? Does Neil Gerwig (1985) still have the world's largest flannel shirt collection? Does Kirk Aulenbach (1990) still play with snakes? Is Dave Schwartz (1988) still telling that stupid mushroom joke? And can he handle peppermint schnapps yet? Does Jay Snyder (1990) have a car that actually runs? Ditto for Kevin Maher (1989)? Whatever happened to Jerry “Pop” Randall or Bill “Spaceman” Lee? Does George Fenn (1988) still have "the gut"? Hey Roy Stafford (1988), buy me a pizza! K.J, you’ll always be in pledge in my eyes.” Kevin wants everyone to know he’s finally paid off his house bill and, in typical lawyer-like fashion, adds the following disclaimer: “The above thoughts are based upon my alcohol addled memories of way too many pub nights, hotel parties, road trips, and visits to the fourth floor of the annex. None of these thoughts are claimed to be or should be taken to be actual fact, or based upon factual events. The names have not been changed, because none of the parties is innocent. I gladly reveal my e-mail address, gkfasic@aol.com, to accept any random abuse from the parties named.” Thanks, Kevin, that was a mouthful. Kevin then emailed me again (yes, twice he emailed me) with the following comments on Linda Busch's PC article from the past newsletter: “How could she forget my "ROTC is life" approach to college, or my staunch support of Ronald "Nuke 'em till they glow" Reagan? I'm truly hurt. Really. Hey, it sounds touchy feely, she should understand. Regarding her comments about the "little" sisters, my recollection is that her vertical challenge issues certainly justified the title. Seriously, I was struck by the fact that we apparently did live up to the "we're not like other houses" and "we're a diverse bunch of guys" lines we used so frequently. Please convey my best wishes to her, and send her my e-mail address.” As KC Kacem says, “Kevin, thanks for your long distance request.” Dave “Benny” Hill (1987) lives with his wife Tracy in Middlebury, CT and their two daughters, Rebecca (3 years old) and Sarah (just 8 precious months old, oh how sweet). Their newly purchased home has plenty of guest space if anyone (that he still likes) is passing by on I-84! Dave, who is in private practice with a six man pulmonary and critical care group (whatever that means) in Waterbury, CT, worked 30 weekends in 1999, but now that he’s no longer the low man (pledge) on the totem pole he should be cutting his workload (or throat) in the near future. Rick Knoebel (1992, TAK #312) got married on October 23rd to Dawn Marie Lebo. 1992 brothers Idris Mohammed, Jack “Bob-O” Sandler, who married Little Sis Stacey Hamilton (1992) last June, and Mike Parzynski (TAK #320) were among the invited guests (although both Mike and Rick both can’t recall Jack being there - was it you, Jack, or was it Memorex?) Rick and his wife, who live in Catawissa, PA (spelled backwards, that’s a naughty word), spent the past summer building Twister, a large wooden roller coaster in Rick’s family business (Knoebels, the amusement park) which Rick believes “will surely be in the top 10 next summer. In fact, Knoebels may be the first and only park in the world to have 2 wooden coasters in the top 10”. (Hal, Rick is making a pitch for TEP’s "Dorney Day" to be at Knoebels – he promises a better rate). Daniel Leeds (1991), who works at Lockheed Martin in Air Traffic Management in Rockville, MD, passes on that Roy Stafford has been on an around-the-world vacation for the last couple of months. Steve “Farside” Harap (1992), who is getting married in June to Jodi “Jodi” Nordmann, keeps in touch with 1992 brothers Mike Togneri, Idris Mohammed (who’s a CFA), Tim Elliott, and Jack Sandler, and 1991 brothers Brian Carmel and Rich Schiffman, who he just saw along with Brian “that’s” Vile (1991) in San Francisco over the New Year's holiday. Steve’s favorite memory is beer pong and 2 AM foosball during finals. Jennifer Stone (1990) recently changed jobs in March and just purchased her first house in Cranford, NJ. She’s left (I don’t know)-Howmedica, formerly a division of Pfizer (which is a great Scrabble word), after five years as a product development engineer and then product manager of hip and knee implants and instruments and now works for Osteotech in Eatontown, NJ as the product manager of their spinal implants. Osteotech is a leading provider of human bone and bone connective tissue for transplantation and an innovator in the development and marketing of biomaterial and implant products for musculoskeletal surgery (say that three times fast). Jen, thanks for the news and free advertisement. Jack Sandler writes in with the wonderful news that Kevin Sharp (1992) moved back to San Diego from Baltimore, Brian Carmel and wife Tammy (Smith) moved to NC from Baltimore (Jack, do you have something against Baltimore?), and that Shag Mike Togneri (1992) may be coming back to Lehigh. Jim Campbell, MD (1966 – the first House Manager of TAK) offers the following: “It was refreshing to read the letter by Linda Bush and her views on the diversity at TEP in the early eighties - especially about the attitudes toward women and even gays. As a stauch supporter of personal liberties and identity, I am delighted to hear of the fair atmosphere at TEP in those years, and I hope it continued. Diversity was what TAK embodied from the first.” Well said, Jim, we’re all snapping our fingers. Hey, everybody! Craig Stansbury (1985) keeps in touch with 1985 brothers Roy Stafford, George Fenn (who got married last May and works for Ernst & Young in the Plains somewhere and resides in Atlanta with his beloved wife), Mike Eoga (the father of two), Larry Aaronson, Mike Passon, Chris Kaup, Ed Thal (who’s wife just gave birth to a boy –congrats, Ed), and Dave Hill. Will wonders never cease. Ken Klages (1979, the guy the award was named after) recalls his days with Jim “Underwear” Underhill, Razi Sarlati, Steve Brookner, Dave Sperring, and Freddie Hencken, and how extremely rare it was to see a female in the house. He really enjoyed being house manager (sick pup Ken must’ve been) and living up on the third floor with the fire escape/balcony “before they remodelled the house and wrecked a lot of the real character of the place”. As Ken continues (bathroom break now, if need be), “We were really sort of rebels from the university in those days, JU wouldn't even buy toilet paper through the association - a practice I continued when I took over as house manager a couple of years later. It has been shocking to see the huge crackdown on drinking over the years - we had an incredible party house - and yet it seems everyone is now a President or VP of some company or another. Everyone is doing so well for themselves - despite what our parents would have thought if only they had know half of the true story (right Matt and Doug?). I left Lehigh to go to work for Chevron in Engrg. and I got married to Barbara Tallman - who practically lived at the house with me senior year (she must have been the rare female in the house) - just after finals. Unfortunately, we went our separate ways in 1985 and she is now back in Philadelphia while I am still in Marin County north of San Francisco (that’s pretty separate) now married for 11 years to my wonderful wife Kathy (as opposed to not wonderful?). We have no children - except for our 3 dogs. Kathy talked me into small dogs and I must say they blew all of my stereotypes about "yappy little dogs". Our dogs are all chihuahua mixes from rescue shelters and they are great. One looks just like the Taco Bell dog (and I always thought it was real meat). And none of them knows how small they are - they think they weigh 100 pounds! You can see a photo of us with 2 of our dogs on my website at http://www.got2bconnected.com (We haven't gotten a picture with our newest dog yet.) I have been working with an internet company called Big Planet, which is pursuing some unique strategies for maximizing e-commerce by promoting internet access appliances like the iPhone. I am also building websites for local businesses, one of whiich was for the animal rescue group we volunteer for - www.secondchancerescue.com. If you know anyone out here looking for a dog, please tell then NOT to buy a dog. There are great dogs looking for a home who would otherwise be killed if we don't save them. So please tell your friends to go to the rescue shelters for dogs!” (Editor’s note: Ken, always great to hear from you. By the way, I have five dogs now, along with five cats, twelve gerbils and ten hamsters, and plenty of fish in three fishtanks, and from what I understand, they’re all good eatin!) Dawn (Mastroddi) Clark (1989), having moved from the Big Apple and more recently from the Windy City, now lives in San Francisco with her hubby Rick (they married two years ago, this Editor wasn’t invited) and their six-month old daughter Anna (spelled backwards, that’s Anna). As she recalls, “My big sister from Cedar Crest, Janet York, brought me to TEP one fateful night and I've never been quite the same since!” Lots of news from Dawn: Roy Stafford and Sree Ganesan are also out in the Bay area. Dawn has heard that Eric (Blex) Blecker (1989) is going to school at Davis. Sue (Kay-Adones) Durner (1989) has a little boy, Grant and was expecting a girl (Veronica) in December. Baaaaabbbbss (Barb (Shire) Fegley) (1989) is living in the Allentown area and has two kiddies of her own. Dawn, who gets weekly jokes from Brian Conant (1988), has recently been in touch with Mike Eoga and Enrique Ross (1988). Dawn recalls one funny story (at least to her it is) she’d like to pass on to the world (with advanced apologies to Dan Marshall): “It's about the famous house quote "trust your brother": Sree & Dan were talking about the upcoming TEP formal and who they wanted to bring (really, who would let them bring them). Dan told Sree that he was thinking of inviting me and that after he shaved he was going to call me and see if I was interested. Sree, being the wonderfully considerate person he is, waited until Dan was in the bathroom and called me to invite me to the formal. Not knowing what was going on, I said "sure, I'd love to go with you, Sree". When Dan returned from shaving (his armpits), he called me and also asked me. As I told him Sree had just called me and that I accepted his offer, I could hear Sree laughing hysterically in the background! It's such a good thing Dan is a great sport!” Well, it only took Dan ten years or so to finally get over this, as news has it he’s recently wed Mike Passon's sister this past June.” Editor’s note: Hey Dawn, thanks for the news – to show our appreciation, we’re going to send you a TEP tee shirt someday! Not. Jeff Picker (1968) has been married to wife Jan for 31 years, and they have three children: Jonathan (married to Lisa, living outside of Philadelphia, and had their first child and Jeff and Jan’s first grandchild, Daniel Saul, this past Turkey Day); Debra, who is married to Joshua Rednik and who is an attorney in DC and lives in Rockville, MD; and Eric, who is still single, working on Wall Street and living in NYC with 3 fraternity brothers (per Jeff, they’re from AEP, not TEP) from Penn State. Since 1995, Jeff has been the Treasurer and Chief Financial Officer of GUARD Insurance Group, headquartered in Wilkes-Barre, PA. GUARD specializes in providing workers compensation insurance to over 20,000 small to medium sized businesses in 17 states. Prior to joining GUARD, Jeff was a partner at Arthur Andersen in Baltimore from 1991 to 1995 (another brother who’s left Baltimore in case anyone’s counting) and prior to that (for 21 years) was a partner in Laventhol & Horwath, in East Brunswick, NJ (1969-75), Wilkes-Barre, PA (1975-88) and Baltimore (1988-91). Editor’s note: Jeff, thanks for the 30-year update! Boy, this newsletter sure has it all – pets, kids, and now grandkids. Where I live, that means you could be 32. Well, we’ve finally heard from Richard Schiffman (1991). Yes, Richard “Richard” Schiffman. Richard (Richard), after having attended grad school at UC Berkeley, now lives in Marin County CA (just across the Golden Gate Bridge), working for a company called Fair Isaac. As Richard comments: “If you've ever applied for a loan or a credit card, chances are that my company’s models were used by the bank to determine the likelihood that you would repay and therefore get the loan. I'm currently a Senior Product Manager defining and rolling out new software products for this industry.” Richard welcomes the world to his place if in the area (except those in need of a loan). Not to be outdone by his classmates, Idris Mohammed, who lives in Ridley Park (a suburb of Philly) with his girlfriend and their five year old daughter, worked for CoreStates for 6 years before heading back to grad school (Wharton) for an MBA in Finance at Wharton. He plans to be going into investment banking in NYC later this year. He has very hazy memories of his college days (as many in his pledge class will attest to). To quote Idris verbatim: “I remember (fondly) playing Zonk!, watching Sportscenter, smoking and drinking Pepsi until all hours of the night with Pete Tlapa, Steve Harap (before he became prez), and Tim (T-bone) Elliott (when he wasn't studying) in Mike (Shag) Togneri's illicit den in the Annex. Mike is in advertising and is currently living in Boston, Pete is raising a ruckus (which means a chicken) in Korea, and Steveski got engaged and is living near Chicago with his fiancee. I haven't been in touch with Tim in a while but hear he works for Merck and is living in NJ. I worked in NYC this past summer and spoke to Mats Stahlkrantz (1988), who lives in Hoboken, NJ and is working at Lucent. Janet York (1987) moved, her new address is 895 Walnut St. Apt. C-16 Catasauqua, PA 18032 610-231-3454. Please make a note of this. She’s been enjoying “voluntary” retirement as of late. Cherry Hill NJ has been home the past three years to Rich Zeiger, wife Barbara and Billy (2 years old, and master of all he surveys... and climbs – wonder who he takes after?). Their internet-based business is booming and both expect to retire before long. Rich, great to hear from you and glad life is good. I’ll accept donations. Looking for some help? Jay Snyder and his tenth wife Kim were just married this past September. Several TEP's were at the wedding, (some of whom were invited) Kevin Maher (best man) and his wife Johanna. John and Nora Slanski (1988), who reside in Cromwell, CT with there precious little darlin’ Anna Catherine, their boat and their garden they enjoy working in, Cindy (formerly Schick) and Joe Bartera (1989), Ken Jensen (1988), Pat McHugh (1987), (with Dave Malaga), Greg “Opus, Opey” Bury (1986), Aimee (formerly Bonnadio) and Terry Burton. Jay is still working for AMP Incorporated since he left Lehigh almost ten years ago, having survived the recent takeover (this time). On the other hand, after many successful years with a major Delaware chemical company and moving around the country, the business unit Geoff Rhine (1974) worked for was sold, and new buyer decided to get rid of the "high priced" talent. “However”, as Geoff elaborates, “a good Lehigh education helps us to land on our feet and I am now consulting in the pharmaceutical industry. (You thought fighting through P-Chem was an annoyance, when it was really preparing you for workplace battles.)” Geoff is a recent widower (his wife Janet lost her battle with MS). His current pasttime is teaching his 16 year old son how to drive stick shift. His best TEP/TAK memory is the house on Warren Square where there was always an ongoing bridge game and our house mascot Rudy Begonia. Geoff, I’m sure I speak on behalf of the entire TEP/TAK family when I say we’re sorry to hear of your loss. Heard from Ed Skabowski (1975), who is a consultant for Tendent Consulting out in California somewhere. Ed apparently hasn’t been in contact with any TEP/TAK folks in ages: “I'm out of sight, out of mind" and does not plan to attend Lehigh’s upcoming Alumni weekend, even though it's the 25th. Also heard from Bill Selick (1980), who works at Credit Suisse First Boston (which I’m assuming from his email address) with the same comment: “Not much news from my end. Haven't been in touch with anyone for a while now. Just work, work, work.” Well, for those who want to rekindle their past relationships with the “out of touch” Ed and/or Bill, Ed’s email address is ELSK@aol.com, that’s ELSK@aol.com, and Bill’s is bill.selick@csfb.com, that’s bill.selick@csfb.com. Write it down, pass it around…I’m sure they’d be glad to hear from you, so just press on those email addresses and send them a line. The Slanski’s emailed in to let the entire world know they hope to make Dorney next fall with their little cutie princess Annacatherine, God bless her sweet little darlin’ soul. Seems like everyone loves that little dear. Well, Mike Rothenberg (?) passes on to all friends, family and bitter enemies his new contact information: 2002 4th St. #209, Santa Monica, CA 90405, 310-396-9114. Thanks, Mike. (Editor’s note: Just for fun, I changed one of the digits in this contact info, so good luck…). Maryland-based Fraaaaank “Frank” Friedman (1985) of Owings Mills, MD, who has been happily joyfully blissfully cheerfully gleefully merrily contentedly (I just figured out there’s a thesaurus available) married to Jane Rossheim since Flag Day 1998, is the proud papa of son Joel “Joooooel” Oliver Friedman, born on January 2, 2000 (cool date). Fraaaaank hasn’t been playing in any bands for a while although he still plays some guitar and has been taking classical guitar lessons for a few years now. He’s also been working on the side with a high school friend on an electric battery powered motorcycle called the Ecycle, with the hope to take it into production in another year or so. Fraaaaank (five a’s is appropriate) has kept in touch mostly with 1995 brothers Bob Jones and Mike Saldi. Fond memory of Frank’s: “I remember the time you (the Editor) set me up at WLVR. It was my first time on the air after a football game and you "offered" to queue up a record for me. Of course it was set on 45 rpm for a 33 rpm album. I got a big hand when I got back to the house during the post-game cocktails.” Frank, congrats on Little Joel, who I’m sure is almost as blessed as Little Annacatherine Slanski, and good luck on your popcycle. Fraaaaank’s 1985 Pledge Brothers Mike Saldi (who claims he doesn’t remember Fraaaaank) and Rob Greenfield have been busy for the last 4 years building a business together. Acccording to Mike (who was this Editor’s little brother and who’s pledge paddle was just uncovered in a hidden closet unseen by human eyes for many years): “Looks romantic when you read about it in Forbes, and a real bitch when you have to live it. However it does have it's fun times when you realize you have no one to answer to. No one is getting rich yet, but I guess there's hope. We sell/install/write software for wireless data collection networks and portable terminals. We released our first packaged software/hardware application called SCL Intra (TM) which basically provides a UPS like package/mail tracking system for corporations in large buildings. Kinda automates the mail room guy's life. Selling like (George’s or Olga’s) hot cakes. It's now running at NBC Rockerfeller Center, Disney Orlando, UUNET, MCI, Sprint, Anderson Consulting, and about 100 other places. Check out the web site if you want to see what else we do at www.sclogic.com. Have about 1100 customers for other stuff. Think barcodes and portable terminals. Rob's official title is "Chief Scientist", I'm the "Playground Monitor". Twenty-four fairly mellow employees. Casual environment. Beer and Jolt in the fridge. Many all nighters. Road trips to Watkins Glen. Company band practice on Friday nights. Sounds like a place we all used to live. Rob and family lives in Germantown, Maryland. We call his house the "Raj-Mahal". Still married to original Michelle with daughters Molly and Rebecca. The Saldi's escaped the beltway and moved to Annapolis, MD. I, as well, still have my original wife Shannon who manages the lives of Sara (10), and Michael (7). All four kids are cool together and all understand their dad's are geeks, and they want to be just like us (I want to be like Mike…).” Well, there you have it, brothers and sisters, another success story you just never thought would be. This Editor’s speechless (pause thirty seconds before you read on just for effect)…On to happier news, Bill "no longer "Suck'em Down" Sokol (1986) and the former Helene Pilzer (1986) who have been married 12 years now and have two wonderful boys, Matt (8) and Nick (5), reside in their newly purchased home at 219 Oak Street, South Windsor, CT 06074. Willy works at Gerber Technologies in Tolland, CT as a Technical Manager in their New Product Development group (i.e., he taste tests new flavors). Previously Wilbur worked at U. S. Repeating Arms, and Colt Fireams, before deciding the firearms companies could not provide the long-term stability he desired. Helene has been managing her own Nail Salon out of their house for the past six years. Billy-bob passes on the following commentary: “Following my drumming days with the house band Fringe Benefits (Helene on vocals), I moved onto such legendary acts as The DIVO/orced” and “NO EXIT” (so what if we never left our basement recording studio), before hanging up the sticks around 1992. Beside work and the kids, my hobbies are golf and volleyball. Helene is an avid runner and works out regularly and is an active member of the S. Windsor Junior Women’s Group (civic/charity organization). We see Mark Seal (1986) and his wife Denise and their kids James (2) and twins Dave and Nicole (2 in total) about twice a year. Mark and I still go at it on the beer pong table every time we meet, although the music is a little quieter (can't wake the kids) and the floor is a hell of lot cleaner. I think I am just starting to beat him (well, at least a draw). When at Mark's we have visited with Marquette Bastian Arnold, Andy Fechhelm, Joe Ciasulo, Dinesh Rao and their families, and been to countless brothers/sisters weddings over the years (this Editor’s been to just a few – what do you think that means?).” It’s always great to hear from William, nice boy that he is. Speaking of Mark Seal, aside from the thrashing of Billiam Sokol in pong, he’s ocasionally traded emails with Rob Sidrow (1985), who is out in Littleton, CO with his wife and their three (3) kids, Eric “Blex” Blecker, who has managed to get a fellowship from his company to go back to school at UC Davis (majoring in email joke distribution by the looks of it), Lynn Ligotti (now Erskine), who was expecting her first baby last year, and Dinesh Rao, who he visited in Portland last year, and his wife Kathleen (per Mark, they've since moved to Seattle where he is still employed by Intel. Unfortunately he does not own a beer pong table, so I don't know if his legendary skill is still intact). Mark also wants all to know that he and Marquette Bastian (Arnold now), who with husband Steve moved back to Maryland from Ohio a few months ago, have stayed close since she graduated. Mark also has kept in contact with Andy Fechhelm and wife Tamee and son Carl, who live nearby in Alexandria, and the Saldi’s (whom the Seal’s saw when they returned a crib they had been loaned). (Editor’s note: Mike Saldi, guess you did get that crib back. I owe you a beer). Flashback memory of Mr. Seal’s “I still remember Jake Booze (Editor) on WLVR the time when a few of us pledges visited you at the station and there was a certain young lady from one of the local high schools there as well. And there was alcohol too, probably in the form of easy-to-carry 'gloop' jugs full o' beer. Can't remember if anything unsavory occurred between you and the babe in question, but I'm sure I can make up a good story. So remember that if you ever run for public office…)” Editor’s note: “Mark, here’s my response to that: a) OK, I will not run for public office; b) I never worked in radio, sorry, must’ve been someone else; or c) Yes, my sister did enjoy herself that day.” Lou Savastinni (1991) and wife Kate have an addition to the family, William Louis Savastani (born 12/31/99, 6 lb 1 oz, and 19.25 inches long. “I just had to follow in my big brother Ed Thal's footsteps.”) Lou mentioned in his very well articulated note to the Editor. Jeff (Jake) Miller (1984) is still living in Coudersport with Betsy and their four kids which now total 30 years old: Nathan (11), Ben (9), Tess (6) and Luke (4), their five dogs (Pudding, Justin, Roxy, Tipper, and Panther), their five cats (Whiskers, Ariel, Simone, Shadow, and Scarlett), 12 gerbils (including Salt and Pepper), 10 hamsters (not named yet), and gobs of fish in three fish tanks. Jake’s VP Business Development at Adelphia Business Solutions (formerly Hyperion Communications) who’s only incentive (sadly) last year was making Chairman’s Preferred and getting use of a new laptop so he could more easily work all night. The Miller family traveled over past twelve months to Florida (twice), Quebec, Washington/Oregon, Toronto, NYC, and New England; plans for the upcoming year include a ski trip to Colorado (Jake doesn’t ski, but all the kids do). The John (Elwood) and Jenny Elwood (1984/1985) clan, including son Tom (who’s a Black Belt) and daughter Celia (who’s not), visited Miller’s Mountain last summer, and a good case of beer or two was had by all (but the kids). “When leaving TEP in 1984, I snuck this stupid Scottish Bagpipe album in Elwood’s suitcase,” reports Jake. “We’ve been trading it back and forth ever since, unfortunately I’ve got the album now. Elwood once encased this album in cement and attached it via a heavy duty chain to my front porch when we lived in CT, another time he drove home from Coudersport with this album tied to his front grill, another time inside the hood of his car…”. Also making the trek to the witness protection land of Coudersport was Lincoln (Luke) Haresign (1984) and daughters Abby and Juliette. A good case of beer or two was had by all (sound familiar?). Jake’s recently gotten into snowmobiling and hunting deer with his car (having hit three since the first of this year). Jake welcomes all brother/sister hunters and others to his humble abode if travelling out his way (which would mean you’re lost and really need the sleep/directions – remember, cellphone’s don’t work within 100 miles of his home). His email address is jeff.miller@adelphiacom.com. Jake, thanks for the news! Sterling Spatz (1991 and former chancellor) is getting married on May 20th to Cathy Beltz, and that Kevin Sullivan and Marty Lee were wed this past November 27th. Lou, congrats on your newborn – nice way to bring in the new millenium. Just so everyone knows, what Lou was referring to above is that Ed Thal (1988 TAK #273) also has a new son, John "Jack" William, who was born on November 5th. As Ed mentioned, “He's the only one who could make me miss Lehigh-Lafayette!” For those that care, Ed’s still employed at K. Hovnanian Enterprises a national homebuilder, as a project manager on a company-wide SAP software implementation. Ed, congrats to you as well. Good job! You did it! Now, kids, brothers and sisters, everyone, gather ’round, as I’m about to fill you in on a brother who lives far far far away, although in the world of email, it’s snot. That’s right, it’s Yasutaka (Taka) Sajima (1985)! Pledge Taka (sorry Taka lives with wife Miyuki, 8 year old son Shoichi and a year old minature dachshund "Tiffany". He still works at Merrill Lynch (the legal entity is Merrill Lynch Capital Markets Bank Limited. Tokyo Branch) (that would be a big logo to have on a shirt, I guess the abbreviated version works better) as Deputy General Manager. Taka’s completed my third season of racing at the Rover Japan JACCS MGF Trophy series, and has improved my standing in the series championships from 11th in 1998 to 8th in 1999 season including one win (out of about 25-7 drivers). Taka’s email address for those who want to write him is Yasutaka_Sajima@exchange.japan.ml.com. Taka recently heard from Roger (Roy-boy) Gorham (1984), who just said “Hi Taka” in his email, and nothing else. Well said, Roy, I really have nothing else to say to Taka either. Well, Taka, just so you don’t feel totally out of touch, Roy lives with wife Polly, children Daniel and Jessica in Belle Meade, NJ, and is a VP with AIG in NYC (OK?) Taka, if you’re in the area, stop by (call first). Mike Zisman (1970), recently married to Linda Gamble on February 12th, passed on the news that on 8 January, a few TEP alums were on hand for the bar mitzvah of Seth Greenburg, son of Dan Greenburg (1969) and Ivy Greenburg. “There was a sense of amazement that someone like Dan could have such a wonderful son.” Mike, all the best to you and Linda. Mike’s contact info (tel. 617-693-1663, mzisman@Lotus.com) should be kept in one’s wallet/pocketbook, as he is an Executive VP with Lotus Development, and you know what that means…Neal “Bugsy” Siegel (1982) (Editor’s big bro) a wife, two kids (hopefully no more per Bugs), and no pets. He left the government last year and now works for a company that does consulting work to the Department of Defense. He just saw Gregg Barr (1983), Mark Weyer (1983) and a whole bunch of people at the recent LU-Lafayette football game (wow, I guess that means there were lots of people at the game). Greg Pichler, Hal Frasch, Larry Schearer, Freddie Hencken and Mike Scicinski were there playing some version of football (thank god none of those old geezers hurt themselves!). Bugs and Hal played hockey together last year. To quote Mr. Siegel: “I also get together with Dave Hanson (1982) and his family. Mostly I just rub it in to Dave that the Yankees rule and his beloved Orioles stink. I see Rich Lowe (1981) Wayne Baker (1982 1/2), Larry Bertan (1983) and Allen Ezrapour (1981) every Christmas as our traditional "Jewish get together". It started as the five of us getting together to see a bad movie, go out for Chinese food, and play poker. This year we went to Rich and Debra's (his wife) city condo. We brought movies (Toy story, Muppets in space), took out Chinese and played 1/2 hour of poker before all the kids started fussing. Times sure have changed! I have lots of Lehigh memories, but most of them are fuzzy. I do miss the beer pong tournaments and those death matches with Tom (TK) Krobeth (1984).” (Editors note: TK was a great beer pong player, drag in the mouth, non chalant slam now and then. Speaking of tar and nicotine, I remember the midnight matches with Pete Buerger (1983) listening to Gil Scott Herron, or watching the funny slow way Don(g) Bowman (1984) chugged his beer.) Rich (I once wanted to be a logger) Lowe (1981, TAK #177) has been working for Merrill Lynch for nearly 6 years as a financial consultant, having previously spent 12 years as a security analyst doing both stocks and bonds, where I became a CFA (Chartered Financial Analyst). He is now studying for his CFP (Certified Financial Planner) degree, and sits for the exam in March. Rich has lots to tell, so I’m going to let him do the talking here (the Editor’s cleaned up all of Rich’s grammar and spelling mistakes): “I took up martial arts (hi-ya!), and studied for about 10 years before taking a break for a couple of years to get my business going. I am now back into it, and studying with a couple of teachers who I respect. I have done quite a bit of travelling since graduation, including the People's Republic of China, a photographic safari in Kenya (Marlin Perkins territory), and Hong Kong. I got married in 1991, and my wife and I honeymooned in India and Nepal (you can’t spell penal without Nepal), where we trekked the Anapurna (bird) Sanctuary. We have also been to Thailand, France, Mexico, and have spent quite a bit of time in the Caribbean. (I bet never to Coudersport, though.) I've been involved with volunteer work since 1992, mostly for an organization known as meals on heels (in Coudersport, it’s called meals on thighs). We deliver food to home bound elderly on the weekends (meals on wheels only goes Monday -Friday; we get our list from the meals on wheels list). I have also done work for New York Cares refurbishing schools and parks. I have also decided to explore my wild side, and have gone skydiving, as well as gone to an adult nightclub fantasy camp for James Bond wannabe's, where we learned to do aggressive driving, ramming through barricades, reaction shooting, room entry, shooting from a moving vehicle, and hostage rescue. (Haven’t we all done that?) I got some brief TV exposure on EXTRA and a mention in the USA Today, and had a blast. Always remember Teps are Tops!” Rich, great to hear from you – cool stuff. My excitement last year was getting upgraded on a trip to Toledo (free Milano cookies). Now, having read that, I would hope everyone would just take out their personal diaries and let us know what you’ve been up to over the years. Hey, speak of the devil, here’s something from Bart “Bubba Mascot Sunnyboy Love-potion Oo-la-la” Smoot (1981) just down that alleyway: “Jake (that’s the Editor, in case you forgot), do you want 15 years worth of news (yes), or a condensed version? I'll start with a condensed version, and I hope that you can stay awake: From graduation through 1998, I worked in software mostly, designing command and control systems for US and foreign militaries (same here). Much of my software can be found in the US and foreign Navy fleets, in particular the mapping systems used for command and control. It was exciting work for a while, but the politics eventually got to me, and I felt that I needed a break, maybe even a change of career. Before taking a sabbatical (which rhymes with radical, in case you were a rapper), however, I worked with two others to buy out the San Diego division of the small company that I had been working at for 10 years. We brought on 31 people, and called the new company Maxim Systems. We raised $500K of capital from our employees, which was sufficient to NOT require borrowing from the bank to get started. That was 1.5 years ago. Maxim has grown to 75 since then, and we have recently won a major contract that will put us well over 100 people in the next couple of months. Last year we were named by Entrepreneur/Dun & Bradstreet as the 42nd fastest growing small company in the U.S.A. It's mostly thanks to our CEO Ned Lester (not a TEP guy, thus I didn’t bold his name), who is a real dynamo. We are 100% employee owned. Meanwhile I started a one year sabbatical in October of 1998. I checked in at work from time to time, but mostly I spent the time doing other things. I started taking classes again, after a 13 (bad luck number) year hiatus (last taking classes for a Master's at USC), and loved it. I also volunteered for a number of organizations: my church, a local animal shelter (we’ve got our own at our house – please stop by), Meals on Wheels, and litracy tutoring. I also traveled: to Patagonia and Central Chile (which I like to eat), through the Southwestern USA, and a couple of other smaller trips. I also biked from San Francisco to Los Angeles in 7 days, raising about $5,000 for AIDS. It was a wonderful trip, and a highlight of my sabbatical. Most importantly I decided to try to pursue another career. Call me demented or whatever, but I am taking pre-med classes now with the intent of at least applying to Med School. I feel much more centered again in my life, with all of my time being both productive and with a purpose. I am really enjoying school, and currently have a 12 unit load at UCSD, where I am extension student. It's weird being in classes where I am the old geezer (actually there are usually several older geezers in my classes). I am working still, but usually for only about 8 hours a week while classes are in session. I hope to have my pre-med requirements finished in the Spring, and will attempt the MCAT's in August. If I apply, and get accepted, I would be entering Med School in 1.5 years, at the ripe age of 39! In other news, I own a house that is near Mission Bay in San Diego, CA. The area is growing fast, and the economy is very strong right now out here. I have two dogs, five (dead) fish (in a pond out back), and a roommate with a third arm dog. I was with a partner for four years, but he and I broke up early in my sabbatical, and I am currently single! So that's the news in a nutshell. Hope that you are well, and, yes, all is forgiven (e.g. cigars, the made up knicknames above, etc.).” Well, there’s another success story no one in their right mind would’ve thought possible years ago, but there it is. Of course, no one was in their right mind years ago either…For all of the readers out there, Bart Smoot and I always seemed to battle it out each semester for the highest GPA in the house with Doug Mirk. Dave Holly (1988) passes on the news that Larry Aaronson and Sari got marrried outside of Philadelphia. Larry just completed a $600M acquisition/merger at his company TTC.  “While not the magnitude of an Exxon/Mobil it is the largest acquistion/merger in our industry segment. This will positions neck and neck with Agilent (the former HP) for the lead spot in the industry.  Watch this IPO space.” Well, last but not least, Larry Bertan (1983, TAK #193), for fear of getting blasphamied, wrote me a short and sweet note, on perfumed paper no less. “My wife Rochelle and I live in Chappaqua (yes, where the Clintons are moving to, but they're on the "other side of the tracks", literally), with our three beautiful daughters (5, 2 ½ and 1) (add ½ to each by the time you read this). I am working for a money management firm in NYC; my wife now has the harder job of chasing the children, although she had been the CFO of a small brokerage firm. I keep in touch on a regular basis with a couple of bros. Wayne Baker (1982 ½), who married Anne Goldman, a friend of my wife's (a good old fashioned fix-up), is a daddy too. They have a 1 year old son (I'm the godfather). I don't know if A-1 steak sauce is in the baby's diet yet. I see Rich Zieger, my little brother - if Rich is my little brother, does that make his son Billy Zieger my little nephew? (Is that your final answer?). The annual tradition of a Jewish Christmas is still going strong (running since 1981) (see Bugsy’s note above), although, I admit, one year it was just Wayne and I. Bob Gutstein (1980) joined us a couple of times over the years, but we haven't seen him in a while. Of course, the beer swilling, poker playing, bad movie and Chinese food eating, and overall "manly" feeling of the event has been overcome by the introduction over the years of wives and children (this year's event should boast 8 children - three Bertans, 1 Baker, 2 Siegels and 2 Ezrapours). Although the ladies were good to us last year and allowed us to play poker for a few hours. I liked Linda's column in the newsletter. You ended with an editor's note that I would be happy to answer for you. I was very involved in the initial set-up of the (little sister’s) program, including establishing the name Alpha Sigma Kappa (ASK). Due to all of the work that the founders were doing, we felt it appropriate to honor them by naming the group after them. Before I go into the details, I apologize for the lapses in my memory. Some names have slipped my mind. I wonder what may be causing that? A is for Antonia (Toni) (I forget her last name, she was the girlfriend of Tim Koprowski (1981) I believe, the chancellor at that time) and K is for Kathy (if I remember correctly, the former girlfriend of the former chancellor Gary Chan?). I think that Sue is the name of the third founding sister. I cannot remember. My fond memories of my days at TEP are too numerous to re-tell (at least 10). In fact, some were so great that I couldn't even remember them the next day (we’re all snapping our fingers). I could, of course, tell stories of the road trips, line-ups (from both sides), pub nights, etc. But overall, my best memories are those of just hanging out, either on the fourth floor of the annex (that's how we referred to the top floor of the annex - it was the third floor, only "higher"), the bar, tube room, et. al. Hope all is well. By the way, isn't TAK's 35th anniversary coming up in 2003? Let's start planning!!” Larry, I can’t recall, but it seems like a good reason to have a party. Hey, why not start the party later this year? Hal, would you please handle things? Thanks.

 Jake’s fill out sheet (cut carefully along the edges)
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Name _________________________
Years at TEP/TAK _________

Email address___________________
Nickname ________________

Home address________________________________________________

Spill your guts section (i.e.,  who do you keep in touch with, what have you been up to as of late/since TEP, kids, grandkids, spouses/others, memories of the house/Lehigh days, where do you work, pledge stories, whatever, etc.) Jake’s email address is jeff.miller@adelphiacom.com, or mail this to Miller’s Mountain, Coudersport, PA 16915.

​​​​​​---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Mark your calendar for Le/Laf 00

Thanksgiving’s a long way off, but don’t forget – the Saturday before (Nov 18th) is Lehigh/Lafayette, this year at Lafayette. In the weeks ahead, we’ll be reserving a hotel & dinner location, and planning all the details. After dinner we’ll be reviewing Association business, and electing a new Board, so we want to get as many people out as possible. For now, just mark the date, and make plans to be back in the Valley.

Eight years and counting…

Hard to believe that it’s already been eight years since 227 Warren Square closed it’s doors. While there have been lots of ups and downs, The Association has continued to thrive, in the form of events, the growth of our assets, and the continued ties to our brothers and sisters. Our organization grows on, both in the formal sense of the group as a whole, but more importantly for many of us, in the groups of close friends that we hold dear. Certainly, without an active chapter, it’s been harder to sustain our group…but we can all take pride in its perseverance. We’ve all played a part in keeping the Association together, just as it’s future depends on all of us. Whether by serving on the Board, helping out and attending activities, or just by maintaining those ties to the brothers and sisters to which we’re closest…it’s up to all of us.

